Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Great Milton Parish Council meeting held on Monday 12th July 2010 

at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs Mr. Stephen Harrod (Chair), Mr. Ken Rogers (Vice-Chair), Mr. Phil Ashworth, Mr. Doug Colley, Mr. Peter Fewell and Mrs. Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)

John Nowell-Smith (District Councillor)




13 members of the public were present

83/10
Apologies for Absence
Action:

Cllr. Ian Bradley was out of the country. 

84/10
Register of Interests for this Meeting

None
85/10
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held Monday 14th June 2010 were confirmed as a true and accurate record. This was proposed by Peter Fewell (PF) seconded by Ken Rogers (KR) and agreed upon unanimously. 

86/10
Matters to Report

· Highways have placed an order to repair a 2m x 4m area of tarmac on the pavement by the shop and Lovegrove House. This work may be delayed due to recent cuts to workforces.

· An order has been issued for repairs to potholes near entrance to Neighbours Hall.
· The Bulletin production team are planning for an A5 format for January 2011. The Clerk is looking for sponsorship for colour cover. 



· Parish Plan Steering Group is preparing copy for the home page of the web site.
· Grass cutting has been reasonable. The verge on diagonal by Milton Lodge remains overgrown because is shrubs rather than grass. Clerk will speak to contractor. 

· The description of the funds held for the pavilion project has been amended in the accounts statement as agreed in June. 
· Junction of Church Road/A329:  Cllr. Rodney Rose, Cabinet Member for Transport, has said that extra funding will NOT be made available for the proposed red tarmac. The remainder of the planned work to signs and white lines will go ahead. The cutting back of vegetation has not been as dramatic as hoped.
·  Doug Colley (DC) has been reassured that stables planned by Mr. Hutton are in progress.
· The footpath from The Bull to Countax has been strimmed.

David Turner (DT)
· A gentleman has been working out how far you can get on a bus pass from the 103 – Tewkesbury, Forest of Dean etc. This will be passed to The Bulletin.

· A letter had been received thanking DT for intervening with the Chilworth Road potholes. There are now marks on road for this to be done. 

· £30,000 has been raised by Firefighters for Help for Heroes and the Firefighters’ Fund by cycling from John O’ Groats to Lands End.
· An Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) Guide on Access to the Countryside and access rights has been published. The Clerk has a copy.
· The Fire service is trying to recruit more volunteers for the voluntary fire service by creating opportunities to have a go.
· Big Oxfordshire Debate. County Cllrs are trying to identify possible cuts. This is NOT a referendum but views will be taken into account. Final outcomes will be reached by officer recommendation and Cllr decisions.
87/10
Correspondence and Public Discussion
 A
OCC had written about an initiative - Emergency Planning, A Community Approach.
B
OCC Waste Management had written about a new permit scheme for vans at household recycling centres, cutting illegal dumping of trade waste.
C
Berks/Oxon/Bucks Air Ambulance had written requesting financial support.
88/10
Planning Applications
A
There were no new Planning Applications to consider at this meeting.

B
The following Planning Decisions were received and reviewed:


Planning permission has been GRANTED by SODC for:


The Mill House, Great Haseley, OX44 7JA. P10/W0602
The Cottage, Church Road, The Green, Great Milton, OX44 7NT. P10/W0514
The Cottage, Church Road, The Green, Great Milton, OX44 7NT. P10/W0516/LB

C
Updates were reported on the following planning applications:


Land at Coombe Farm, Chilworth Road, Great Milton:


The OCC Planning Committee met on 12th July. It approved the change of use for temporary parking on this land, having previously carried out a site visit, despite consent being withdrawn by the landowner.


The approved application for classrooms and a children’s centre at Great Milton C of E Primary School is currently conditional on temporary parking being found. The Planning Committee has planned an urgent meeting on 27th July at 9am to try to resolve this situation, with officers to make recommendations about alternative parking. The Committee is concerned that the funding for the development will be lost if not spent by March 2011.

Stephen Harrod (SH) asked DT to pass on the fact that there remains considerable opposition in the village to the children’s centre and reminded the meeting that the PC does support the classrooms for the school and will support the school in whatever way it can. DT said he would put the suggested alternative site of Morland House Surgery to the Planning Committee for consideration on 27th July. 
DT
Views Farm, Windmill Hill, Great Milton:

The retrospective application for change of use of land and buildings to use for storage, manufacture and ancillary sale of stone products will be going to OCC Planning Committee on 14th July. District councillor John Nowell-Smith (J N-S) has had long discussions with the district council about this matter and intends to speak at the meeting. He will highlight that no objection or complaint has been raised about the site or the activity on it and that the result of any planning enforcement would be loss of employment. The PC is supportive of JN-S taking this step.
JN-S
The Oxford Belfry, Brimpton Grange, Milton Common:

A belated traffic analysis had been received. The PC maintains its previous views.


The Lantern Service Station LPG fuel facility application is going to the Planning Committee. 
89/10
Parking on the Green
A
It was noted that the trailer has been removed. Further notes had been delivered to the property regarding the parking on the access way.  It was agreed that an appropriate next step would be to put A4 notes on the car windscreen. 
SH
B
KR had met with residents to discuss the work to make good the green adjacent to the Recreation Ground Access Way. There was a brief discussion about the use of wooden posts. Cllrs felt it was aesthetically correct to use these as they are in use nearby. SH proposed that posts are used to mark out clearly the boundaries of the Green with the Recreation Ground access way, this was seconded by DC and agreed upon unanimously. However as Les Preston is not taking on any further work, someone will need to be found to take this on.


SH/JB
90/10
Staff Parking at Le Manoir
A
The matter of parking along Church Road by Manoir staff was discussed. This is due to planning enforcement because permission for change of use of the field as a car park has not been applied for. Phil Ashworth (PA) and SH had met with the management team which is acutely aware of the issue and anxious to resolve it but with limited means to do so. Cars are being brought on site when possible, car sharing is being promoted and the possibility of hiring parking from local offices looked into. The PC is very appreciative of Le Manoir’s role in the village but must remain vigilant on behalf of the village. It will maintain a dialogue with the management team.
PA

The Clerk will reply to residents who have written about the matter letting them know that everything possible is being done by the PC to deal with it. 
JB
91/10
Pegswell Lane
A
SH is waiting for a last quote. PA questioned whether a wall is the best use of funds. It was agreed to have a site meeting before the September meeting. KR has custody of the pump for the well and will hand it over to SH. JB will add the pump to the Fixed Asset Register.
ALL/JB
92/10
Recreation Ground Access Way


Two further quotes had been received from White Horse and Graeme Kimber. There are various options on the table. It was agreed that something hardwearing would be preferable but there remains confusion over what would be permitted on Village Green with the law open to interpretation. The Clerk will investigate whether we can apply for permission to do this. PA proposed spending £40.00 on joining the Open Spaces Society which can provide specialist advice on individual cases, DC seconded and agreed upon unanimously.
JB
93/10
Registering Parish Land
A
In order to meet the requirements of a funding agreement for the Pavilion refurbishment the Parish Council, as custodian trustee is required to register the Recreation Ground with the Land Registry. The Clerk had received the appropriate forms. The cost per registration is £40 for properties worth £0-£50,000, but more than one piece of land can be registered. The Clerk suggests also registering the Allotments, Old Field, Land leased to the school, Village Greens and Common Land. It may cost the PC £80 in total as any land without deeds would be a separate registration. KR proposed that all PC land is registered. This was seconded by PF and agreed upon unanimously. 
JB
94/10
False claims about Parish Council representation


At the start of the World Cup builders working on a house in the village were asked to take an England flag down. The request actually came from the manager of the building firm itself. Despite that the word went round that the Parish Council was responsible for this unpatriotic act, when in fact there was no PC involvement at all.
95/10
Financial Resolutions
A
The following cheques were authorised for payment. This was proposed by Christine Pepperell (CP), seconded by PA and agreed upon unanimously.

Joanna Botha. Clerk’s Salary June and July. £307.33 & £307.33

CPRE. Recommended annual minimum subscription fee. £29.00


Manuel Stone. Editorial Services. £50.00


Thames Water. Allotment supply. £5.78


Berinsfield. Grass Cut Verges 24th May. £229.13


Countrywide. Grass Cut Rec 4th, 10th, 30th June. £264.38


Jonathan Dudley. Bulletin Production. June and July. £510.
B
 Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated the quarterly bank reconciliation and analysis of actual receipts/payments versus budget. Councillors reviewed the accounts and confirmed that the figures appeared concurrent with being three months into the financial year.  It was proposed by CP that the accounts be approved. This was seconded by PA and agreed upon unanimously.
C
The Internal Auditor’s Final Report for the year-ending March 31st 2010 was received and approved. This was proposed by CP, seconded by PA and agreed upon unanimously.
D

A proposal by the Clerk to allocate grants and consider donation requests every six months rather than ad hoc was considered. This was proposed by CP, seconded by PA and agreed upon unanimously.
96/10
Any Other Business
· PF reported a pothole opposite Oxen Piece. 

· KR reported the poor surface of the road in Church Road by The Priory and that the pavements are not swept. 
· It was suggested that Brook Bank should cut back their brambles and that the trees overhanging the pavement by The Priory should be cut back.
JB
The meeting closed at 9.30pm.

The next Great Milton Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 13th September 2010 at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.

Signed:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​________________________________________

Date:      ________________________________________

